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Reaffirming the importance of Economic and Technical Cooperation 
(Ecotech) in achieving equitable growth and sustainable development, we 
welcome the progress that APEC has made in advancing Ecotech goals 
and underscore that Trade and Investment Liberalization and Facilitation 
and Ecotech should be mutually reinforcing. We call for efforts to this end 
to be further strengthened. We commend the formulation and submission 
of Ecotech Action Plans by individual member economies as a major step 
forward for promoting sound and balanced development of APEC and ask 
Ministers and Officials to develop the exercise as lessons are learned.

We also welcome the progress made in other areas of Ecotech. We endorse 
the APEC Strategy for Combating Infectious Disease and call on members 
and relevant fora to implement its recommendations.

Given the importance of Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs) and 
micro-enterprises, we instruct Ministers and Officials to build on APEC’s 
Integrated Plan of Action for SMEs and place special emphasis on 
micro-enterprises. In this context, we welcome the High Level Meeting on 
Micro-enterprises to be hosted by Mexico next year.

Building on work done in Brunei last year, we have made further progress 
by formulating and delivering a long-term, forward-looking and more 
action-oriented e-APEC Strategy for the development of the New 
Economy through the promotion of information and communications 
technology (ICT) and its application in our region. The goal is to build 
APEC towards a digital society, with higher growth, increased learning 
and employment opportunities, improved public services and better 
qualities of life by taking advantage of advanced, reliable and secure ICT 
and networks and by promoting universal access. Such a society should 
bring equal opportunities and widely shared benefits for all member 
economies and individuals, including women, the disabled and others. 
We commend the crosscutting character of the e-APEC Strategy and urge 
APEC fora and member economies to implement the programs for 
collective and individual actions set out in the Strategy, as appropriate. 
Under the current circumstances, the early implementation of the Strategy 
will also support the revival of the ICT sector. We also welcome the 
progress in advancing e-commerce.

launch of the Consortium for APEC Cyber Education Cooperation 
initiated and sponsored by the APEC Education Foundation, the Human 
Capacity Building Promotion Program and the APEC Finance and 
Development Program. We also welcome the outcomes of the 4th Human 
Resources Development Ministerial meeting and support the Kumamoto 
Statement that makes a contribution to APEC Human Resources 
Development activities in the 21st Century as a basis for advancing social 
and economic development and the sharing of prosperity by our people.
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